 Public Document Pack	

Agenda - Children, Young People and Education Committee

Meeting Venue: For further information contact:

Hybrid – Committee room 4 Tŷ Hywel Naomi Stocks

and video conference via Zoom Committee Clerk

Meeting date: 8 February 2023 0300 200 6565

Meeting time: 09.00 <u>SeneddChildren@senedd.wales</u>

Private pre-meeting

(08.45 - 09.00)

1 Introductions, apologies, substitutions and declarations of interest

(09.00)

2 Services for care experienced children: exploring radical reform – evidence session 6

(09.00 - 09.40) (Pages 1 - 24)

Daljit Kaur Morris, Operations Manage, NYAS Cymru, Project Unity

Helen Perry, Service Manager, NYAS Cymru, Project Unity

Mark Carter, Assistant Director of Children's Services, Barnardo's Baby and

Me Service

Amy Bainton, Senior Policy and Public Affairs Lead for Wales, Barnardos'

Cymru

Attached Documents:

Research Brief



3 Services for care experienced children: exploring radical reform – evidence session 7

$$(09.45 - 10.25)$$

The Right Honourable Sir Andrew Mcfarlane, President of the Family Division
The Honourable Mr Justice Francis, Family Division Liaison Judge for Wales

Break

(10.25 - 10.35)

4 Services for care experienced children: exploring radical reform – evidence session 8

(10.40 - 11.25)

Vikki Morris, Deputy Director, Centre for Justice Innovation
Peter Spinner, Team Manager, Cardiff and Vale Family Drug and Alcohol
Court

Melissa Meindl, Research Associate, CASCADE, Cardiff University David Westlake, Senior Research Fellow, CASCADE, Cardiff University

5 Papers to note

(11.25)

5.1 Public Appointments

(Pages 25 - 28)

Attached Documents:

Letter from the Chair of the Children, Young People and Education

Committee to the Chair of the Public Accounts and Public Administration

Committee - CYPE(6)-05-23 - Paper to note 1

5.2 Legislative Consent: Retained EU Law (Revocation and Reform) Bill

(Pages 29 - 41)

Attached Documents:

Letter from the Chair of the Legislation, Justice and Constitution Committee to the Llywydd and Chair of Business Committee – CYPE(6)–05–23 – Paper to note 2

5.3 Services for care experienced children: exploring radical reform

(Pages 42 - 45)

Attached Documents:

Letter from the Chair of the Children, Young People and Education

Committee to the Chief Executive of Care Inspectorate Wales – CYPE(6)–05–

23 – Paper to note 3

5.4 Services for care experienced children: exploring radical reform

(Pages 46 - 48)

Attached Documents:

Letter from the Chair of the Children, Young People and Education

Committee to the Chief Executive of Social Care Wales - CYPE(6)-05-23
Paper to note 4

Motion under Standing Order 17.42(ix) to resolve to exclude the public from the remainder of this meeting and for the whole of the meeting on 15 February (11.25)

7 Services for care experienced children: exploring radical reform – consideration of the evidence

(11.25 - 11.40)

8 Online Safety Bill – briefing from UK Government officials (11.45 – 12.30)

Orla MacRae, Deputy Director, Online Harms Regulation Kwamina Korsah, Head of User Safety Policy Gabrielle Melvin, Head of Child Online Safety Policy Becky Woods, Deputy Bill Manager

Online Safety Bill

Note: In accordance with Standing Order 17.49, Culture, Communications, Welsh Language, Sport, and International Relations Committee members may attend this meeting for this item.

By virtue of paragraph(s) vi of Standing Order 17.42

Agenda Item 2

Document is Restricted

Agenda Item 5.1

CYPE(6)-05-23 - Paper to note 1

Y Pwyllgor Plant, Pobl Ifanc ac Addysg

_

Children, Young People and Education Committee

Mark Isherwood MS, Chair, Public Accounts and Public Administration Committee

Dyddiad | Date: 26 January 2023

Pwnc | Subject: Public Accounts and Public Administration Committee Inquiry into Public

Appointments

Dear Mark,

Thank you for your letter dated 7 December 2022 seeking committees' views on public appointments.

It was a timely letter, as we considered it at the same meeting in which we conducted two recent preappointment hearings. Since 2021, we have undertaken three pre-appointment hearings for the Children's Commissioner for Wales; Chair, Commission for Tertiary Education and Research; and Deputy Chair, Commission for Tertiary Education and Research.

Our observations are informed by our experiences in relation to these hearings. Although some of our Members sit on other committees that have undertaken pre-appointment hearings, and clearly their views are informed by the totality of their experiences.

We would firstly draw your attention to our reports on each of the pre-appointment hearings. While the report on the Children's Commissioner also reflected on elements of the process, we did not comment on the process for the Commission for Tertiary Education and Research roles which we decided could more appropriately inform your inquiry.

- Children's Commissioner for Wales report; and Welsh Government response;
- Chair, Commission for Tertiary Education and Research; and



Senedd Cymru

Bae Caerdydd, Caerdydd, CF99 ISN SeneddPlant@senedd.cymru senedd.cymru/SeneddPlant 0300 200 6565

Welsh Parliament

Cardiff Bay, Cardiff, CF99 ISN SeneddChildren@senedd.wales senedd.wales/SeneddChildren 0300 200 6565 Deputy Chair, Commission for Tertiary Education and Research.

Before looking at some issues specific to those pre-appointment hearings, we would highlight the limitations of a Committee's role in the public appointment process. It can be helpful for us to set out markers for future scrutiny (which we did with the Children's Commissioner) but in terms of the process itself, it can place a Committee in a tricky position as we are being asked to make judgements about suitability when we do not know how the preferred candidate performed against the wider pool of candidates. Clearly the Committee's role is to provide an element of public accountability, but it happens so late in the process, and with very tight timeframes which further constrains the Committee. It is unclear to us why a report must be published within 48 hours of a hearing (although we acknowledge that this deadline can be negotiated). We feel that the presumption of a 48 hour turnaround time for the report should be relaxed in order to provide more time if a Committee feels that there is an potential issue with an appointment.

Children's Commissioner for Wales

We would draw to your attention in particular our two recommendations relating to process in the Children's Commissioner report.

Recommendation 1

"The Welsh Government should involve Senedd committees more meaningfully in the recruitment process associated with ministerial appointments. This will require the government to engage with the relevant Committee at the start of the recruitment process. Depending on the post and the views of the relevant Committee, this could include:

- Providing Committee members with the application forms, CVs, etc. of any shortlisted candidates.
- A representative of the recruitment panel briefing the Committee before the preappointment hearing to give an overview of the recruitment process, discuss the field of applicants and respond to any questions from Committee members.
- Involving the Committee more formally in the recruitment (e.g. by Committee representatives being observer-members of the recruitment panel)."

The Welsh Government "accepted in principle" this recommendation. They noted that a joint review of the public appointments process was due to take place in April 2022 with both Welsh Government and Senedd Commission involvement. We are not aware of the outcomes of this review, and note this may be an issue worth pursuing as part of your inquiry. They also agreed that for future appointments, they would "consider updating the guidance to include confidential briefings to the



chair of the relevant committee at important points in the recruitment timetable." We did not receive any such briefings in relation to the Commission roles.

Recommendation 2

"The Welsh Government should transfer responsibility for the appointment to the position of Children's Commissioner for Wales to the Senedd."

In making this recommendation, we highlighted it had also been raised repeatedly by our predecessor Committee. In their report on <u>Children's rights in Wales</u> they recommended that responsibility for the appointment, accountability and funding of the Children's Commissioner should be transferred to the Senedd. The Welsh Government rejected this at the time.

The Government also rejected our recommendation, saying they did not believe the independence of the Commissioner or the wider office was undermined by the Welsh Government's role and that transferring of the responsibility would not "produce any significant difference in the recruitment process followed."

It is still our strong view that responsibility for recruitment and appointment of the Children's Commissioner should sit with the Senedd. We would suggest that this is an area where your Committee may like to give further consideration to, across the breadth of all the Commissioner roles in Wales.

Chair and Deputy Chair, Commission for Tertiary Education and Research

We note the slight difference in the nature and responsibilities of these non-executive roles in comparison to the nature of a Commissioner role. However, such non-executive roles are still incredibly important and influential in delivering key public services across Wales. These two posts which will provide strategic direction for a body that will have one of the highest allocated budgets for an arms length body in Wales, are particularly important in terms of the post 16 education sector.

The issues we reflected on during our discussions around these two posts included the political backgrounds of the candidates. This had also come up during the Children's Commissioner's preappointment process. The background paperwork received each time we held a pre-appointment process provides information on any candidate who has declared a political background. This information is anonymised and does not provide any detail. This means it can be unclear to what extent a candidate has been involved in a political party, or which political party they have been involved with. We believe there should be more contextual information. There can be a big difference between someone being a member of a political party but possibly not being very active compared to someone who may be very active, or may even have stood for the political party in local, regional or national elections.



We are also aware that this issue has come up during other committees' pre-appointment hearings. It is not that we think a political background precludes someone from being appointable, but that more information about the nature of that background may provide reassurances to a committee that their political background has not had an beneficial or negative impact on the appointment process. This would also provide reassurances to those applying for a post. We note that following our pre-appointment hearing the <u>Ministerial statement confirming the appointments set out</u> additional on the extent of the candidate's political activity, detailing the political party and a broad sense of their engagement noting that they had "canvassed for the party within the last 5 years."

Wider issues of unconscious bias may impact on the recruitment process. The sense that a candidate is "like us" can be a powerful motivating factor, and may happen unconsciously. It is important that public appointments are opened up to as wide a candidate pool as possible, and that more is done to ensure that we move beyond the "usual candidates".

In relation to these specific posts, we also had some concerns that the recruitment panel itself did not fully reflect the breadth and diversity of the sector that the Commission will have responsibility for.

We note that there is no role for Senedd committees to input into the process followed to identify posts where we may wish to hold pre-appointment hearings. This is also an issue we raised as part of the Children's Commissioner's pre-appointment hearing.

We think this is an important issue which fully deserves further scrutiny by a Senedd committee. We look forward to your findings.

Yours sincerely,

Jayne Bryant MS

Jaghe Sypint

Chair

Croesewir gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg neu Saesneg.

We welcome correspondence in Welsh or English.



Agenda Item 5.2

CYPE(6)-05-23 - Paper to note 2

Y Pwyllgor Deddfwriaeth, Cyfiawnder a'r Cyfansoddiad

Legislation, Justice and Constitution Committee

Rt Hon Elin Jones MS Llywydd Chair, Business Committee

Senedd Cymru

Bae Caerdydd, Caerdydd, CF99 1SN SeneddDCC@senedd.cymru senedd.cymru/SeneddDCC 0300 200 6565

_

Welsh Parliament

Cardiff Bay, Cardiff, CF99 ISN SeneddLJC@senedd.wales senedd.wales/SeneddLJC

27 January 2023

Annwyl Lywydd

Retained EU Law (Revocation and Reform) Bill

Further to my <u>letter</u> of 21 December 2022 in relation to the Retained EU Law (Revocation and Reform) Bill, at our meeting on <u>23 January 2022</u> we considered a <u>letter</u> from the Counsel General (dated 19 January) which responds to a series of questions we <u>asked</u> following the Counsel General's attendance at our meeting on <u>5 December</u>. On 23 January, we also considered your <u>letter of 19 January</u>, in which you asked if we could continue to draw relevant matters to the attention of Business Committee, in particular those aspects with potential implications for Senedd Business.

The Counsel General's letter of 19 January provides an update on the Welsh Government's approach to the Bill, as well as information on how it is reviewing retained EU law, matters related to capacity and resource, and the impact on and role of the Senedd.

We agreed that we would draw the correspondence to your attention, and to the attention of relevant Senedd Committees

Yours sincerely,

Huw Irranca-Davies

Chair



How Irranco - Davies

Mick Antoniw AS/MS

Y Cwnsler Cyffredinol a Gweinidog y Cyfansoddiad Counsel General and Minister for the Constitution



Huw Irranca-Davies MS
Chair
Legislation, Justice and Constitution Committee
Senedd Cymru
SeneddLJC@Senedd.Wales

19 January 2023

Dear Huw,

Thank you for your letter of 14 December seeking responses to questions following my appearance on 5 December in relation to the Retained EU Law (Revocation and Reform) Bill. We are grateful to the Committee for its dedicated work to consider the implications of this Bill.

The responses to your questions are set out in an Annex to this letter. However, to contextualise these correctly, I would like to make two important and fundamental observations that the Committee might wish to consider in its work on the Bill.

Firstly, the Welsh Government fundamentally opposes the whole intent of the Bill. In general, our position is that retained EU law, like EU law before it, works well. Consequently, beyond gradually amending the law as appropriate with evidence-gathering, public consultation, and legislative scrutiny in the normal way, over time as with any body of law, we had no intention to repeal, revoke or amend REUL to an arbitrary deadline on ideological grounds. However, simply to propose legislation such as this that, by default, would repeal essential economic, social and environmental protections is unacceptable and irresponsible. This is especially true because of the use of valuable time by governments and legislatures when a good deal of this work will be merely to maintain in law those essential provisions that the Bill would otherwise automatically remove. This nugatory work has no demonstrable benefit to anyone and is a regrettable use of finite resource in both the Welsh

Canolfan Cyswllt Cyntaf / First Point of Contact Centre: 0300 0604400

Bae Caerdydd • Cardiff Bay Caerdydd • Cardiff CF99 1SN <u>Gohebiaeth.Mick.Antoniw@llyw.cymru</u> <u>Correspondence.Mick.Antoniw@gov.Wales</u>

Rydym yn croesawu derbyn gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg. Byddwn yn ateb gohebiaeth a dderbynnir yn Gymraeg yn Gymraeg ac ni fydd gohebu yn Gymraeg yn arwain at oedi.

We welcome receiving correspondence in Welsh. Any correspondence received in Welsh will be answered in Welsh and corresponding in Welsh will not lead to a delay in responding.

Government and the UK Government, caused by the decisions made by UK Government Ministers.

Secondly, the Bill is essentially an enabling Bill and its full implications will be influenced by policy choices of UK Government Ministers about which pieces of legislation should be retained, amended, or left to sunset. Unless and until that detailed information is provided, we are all working in a very uncertain situation, with the obvious attendant difficulties that that causes both for the Welsh Government, and for your Committee in a scrutiny role. I hope we can continue to engage collaboratively in dealing with this Bill in these regrettable circumstances, recognising our distinctive institutional roles but also common interests in relation to the integrity of the devolution settlement.

Yours sincerely,

Mick Antoniw AS/MS

Mich Queleur

Y Cwnsler Cyffredinol a Gweinidog y Cyfansoddiad Counsel General and Minister for the Constitution

ANNEX

Wales-made REUL

1. You told us that the Welsh Government's focus "has got to be firstly to ensure that we analyse and retain our own EU retained law, that we focus on that law that's been made within Wales" (RoP, 242). Has that analysis been completed? If not, what is your target date for its completion?

We are working to have a settled list of this REUL as soon as we are able to do so. This is a complex task and we will be happy to update your Committee on progress.

Reviewing REUL

2. You and your officials said that Welsh Government policy teams are working closely with their Whitehall counterparts to analyse spreadsheets of data prepared by those Whitehall departments "to see whether [you] agree with that analysis" (RoP, 242 to 254). What is the target date for the completion of that work?

While we have received some information from the UK Government this is not comprehensive. We are continuing to receive this in something of a piecemeal fashion but are considering and assessing it as we receive it. We hope to have a more complete picture in the near future so that we can conduct a proper assessment of it.

Welsh Government's approach

3. Has the Welsh Government had any reassurance from the UK Government that it will not change or remove devolved REUL without the consent of the Welsh Government? If so, does the UK Government intend to amend the Bill to reflect this commitment?

We remain in dialogue with the UK Government on this issue, but still await the necessary reassurance.

- 4. You told us that "if you don't take measures to be able to identify and understand what it is you want to retain, then everything else is going to go." (RoP, 295). You also told us that you have not yet decided on your approach to retaining REUL but that you want to "make sure that [the Welsh Government] focus on those areas that are most important to us".
 - a. Can you therefore confirm that you do not intend to save all REUL in devolved areas?
 - b. On what basis will you decide which areas are most important to the Welsh Government?
 - c. Can you tell us which areas these are, or if not, when you will be able to tell us?
 - d. What are the risks to the areas deemed not important or less important and how have they been determined?

e. How will you mitigate and manage the risks associated with this, particularly if you are not carrying out your own impact assessment (RoP. 256)?

It is not our intention to allow REUL in devolved areas to come to an end, unless there are very good reasons for this to take place. However, as a matter of good governance. our final position on specific instruments will need to take into account what the UK Government decides in relation to existing REUL for England; or in relation to existing REUL on reserved matters that impacts on devolved matters in Wales. Where the UK Government wishes to review any piece of REUL that impacts on a devolved matter, we would expect the UK Government to work collaboratively and pro-actively with us on this.

Further to this our ambition is to retain all REUL pertaining to Wales, subject to the caveat above.

5. You told us that you may adopt a "triage approach", where you try to "identify those that are most obviously relating to devolved issues that may be the most important issues, rather than technical issues, so that we make sure we focus on those areas that are most important to us" (RoP, 277). What do you mean by "technical issues"?

We await a mature and comprehensive list of REUL, and statements of policy intent regarding REUL instruments, from the UK Government. Given the complexity of the interrelationships between and within REUL across the UK, knowledge of the detail of the UK Government's intentions will help to inform our analysis of the pieces of REUL that could be retained without creating complexities (and so require a technical piece of work to preserve them but no more), and those which require a more substantive consideration of whether we should retain them and how, for example because the UK Government is proposing to repeal or amend them in relation to England or in relation to reserved matters that impact on devolved matters in Wales.

- 6. You told us that you think the Bill has created a great deal of uncertainty for the Welsh Government. However, stakeholders have accused you of 'fuelling' / exacerbating this by not clearly setting out your approach. To what extent could the Welsh Government reduce this uncertainty?
- 7. What will the Welsh Government do to reassure stakeholders of its overall strategy in relation to REUL and about the steps it is taking to address their concerns?

Regarding Questions 6 and 7, as set out in the covering letter, the Bill is a UK Government initiative with which we do not agree. It is its commitment to the Bill, without clarity on what will happen to each piece of legislation, which is creating the uncertainty. Our ability to mitigate that for stakeholders in Wales is very limited until we have that clarity from the UK Government. We plan to engage with both the Senedd, and with stakeholders, on this work.

8. You told us "We will want to retain law and not see any diminution of standards. So, we will want to ensure that we retain those standards out of

this." (RoP, 277) How will you maintain or improve standards if they are weakened or reduced under the Bill, either by omission or by action taken by the UK Government?

The Welsh Government's position is clear as above at Question 4: We have no desire or intention to repeal, or allow to end through the Bill, any REUL that applies to Wales and is within devolved competence, unless there are very good reasons for this to take place. However, as outlined above, the issue of cross-border divergence means that we will want to take into account the UK Government's position and intentions when making our decisions regarding the implications for Wales in certain policy areas of taking particular approaches.

Saving REUL

- 9. You said "The complexity comes in knowing the scale of what we're going to do. If, for example, in a whole large area of these 3,800-plus pieces of legislation, the UK Government equally decides that what they should do is retain a large number of them, then that actually solves part of that problem. It solves part of that problem and it makes it a lot easier to manage those areas that have not been retained."
 - a. This suggests to us that the Welsh Government will defer decisionmaking and action to the UK Government to make regulations. Is this correct? Do you have concerns for what this approach means for Wales, including the Senedd?

Our preference is to maintain all REUL that applies to Wales, unless there are very good reasons not do this. Broadly, if the UK Government maintains a piece of REUL for England, then we will very likely do the same in relation to devolved matters in Wales. The mechanics by which this would be achieved will also need to be considered.

b. Will the Welsh Government wait to see what the UK Government saves and subsequently decide what it may need to save itself?

As stated in answer to a. above, our preference is to maintain all REUL that applies to Wales, unless there are very good reasons not do this. However, if the UK Government decides to change REUL on the English side of the border, there are complex policy decisions to be made. Each of these areas of change to the status quo initiated by the UK Government would require a proper assessment of the economic, social and environmental implications and risks for Wales. Similar considerations will need to be made in relation to proposed UK Government changes to reserved legislation that impacts on devolved matters in Wales.

Amendments

10. In addition to the single amendment to the Bill we know you have requested (in relation to the Welsh Ministers having the ability to extend the sunset date up to 23 June 2026), you said that you would be "encouraging changes to be made that give us the guarantees that we have sought" and you specifically

mentioned concurrent powers in the Bill and the powers of the law officers in devolved Governments (RoP, 285). You also said that the Welsh Government would "do the normal things in terms of briefings, in terms of discussions, in terms of engagement with the UK Government and interested parties, who will all make their own representations" (RoP, 289).

- a. What specific changes to the Bill are you seeking?
- b. Can you confirm that you have made formal requests to the UK Government and, if not, when will you do so?
- c. Why are your suggested changes not detailed in your LCM, which only lists one amendment put forward, for consideration by this Committee and wider Senedd?
- d. You said that we can expect the Welsh Government to put forward further amendments and that you have set these out. When will the Senedd have the opportunity to scrutinise these?
- e. You mention that an option available to the Welsh Government is to rely on others to bring forward amendments which reflect your position rather than acting collaboratively. Could you provide more information on this and confirm who the "others" might be?

We have engaged with the UK Government over several months on the concerns that we have with the Bill. As set out in the Legislative Consent Memorandum, these include not only who can exercise the power to extend the sunsetting deadline but also the issue of consent for the exercise of concurrent powers by UK Government Minsters in devolved areas, the sunsetting deadline itself, the regulatory burden and the intervention and reference powers exercisable by the Law Officers within the UK. We have sought changes to the Bill on all these matters. We have raised these concerns in correspondence with the lead UK Ministers for the Bill, in Ministerial meetings and in my written response to the Public Bill Committee on the Bill, with the objective of having them addressed through amendments.

While we have hoped for progress and for common sense to prevail, UK Government Ministers have yet to give us reassurance that they are willing to make changes to the Bill to address our concerns.

Alongside seeking to secure changes to the Bill from UKG, the Bill was among those topics discussed with members of the House of Lords last week.

11. Under clause 15 of the Bill, Ministers will be prevented from increasing the regulatory burden when revoking or replacing REUL. You described this as a "constraint that is totally unacceptable" (RoP, 269). Why have you not, therefore, requested an amendment to remove this constraint from the Bill?

Please see the answer to question 10 above.

12. You have previously commented on the enormous powers that will be given to Ministers via this Bill. You told us that these are "powers that, in normal circumstances, you would not wish to give to governments". You also said "it's not a question of whether we want them; we will probably have no choice because if we want to do anything about retaining legislation that maintains

standards and so on, things that we agree with them in devolved areas, then we're going to have to exercise them" (RoP, 291). Have you requested that the Bill be amended to uplift the scrutiny procedures attached to the powers if and when they are exercised by the Welsh Ministers?

As noted above, we have strongly expressed our concerns about the Bill to the UK Government. However, if passed as drafted we will have to exercise the powers conferred on the Welsh Ministers in order to make decisions about REUL in devolved areas, where possible, as part of our work to defend the devolution settlement. However, the Legislative Consent Memorandum sets out our concerns that the sunsetting provision will mean that parliament and the devolved legislatures will have no scrutiny or oversight role where REUL is allowed to sunset automatically and will likely not provide sufficient time for effective consultation on proposed modifications to REUL, which could result in unidentified issues and potential negative impacts, for example on protected groups.

Divergence and disputes

13. Have you identified any areas where you have policy intentions which diverge from those of the other governments of the UK?

Since the detailed and comprehensive policy intentions of the UK Government in any given area are either not yet clear or are just emerging, it is not possible to give a definitive answer to this at this stage.

- 14. When we asked you how disputes could be resolved you told us that the new inter-governmental process that has been established "is probably not going to be particularly ideal process" and "It may be that you can create something specifically to try and resolve those disagreements" (RoP, 279).
 - a. Can you clarify why the recently created structures for intergovernmental dispute resolution would not be the appropriate structures to use to resolve any disputes in this area?
 - b. Can you confirm that, where relevant, disputes would go through the relevant common framework process in the first instance?
 - c. Given the need for timely action because of the 31 December 2023 sunset date, how realistic is it that a new dispute resolution process could be created?

We will always reserve the right to escalate issues within the Dispute Avoidance and Resolution procedure agreed following the joint Review of Intergovernmental Relations (IGRR), wherever it becomes appropriate to do so. The resolution process in the IGRR should be seen as part of a much wider system of active IGR, and as a process of last resort. This is embedded into the machinery it sets up – it is agreed that machinery should "promote dispute avoidance by ensuring there are effective communication and governance structures at all levels, from working-level officials to ministers". As you will know, the Dispute Avoidance arrangements are without prejudice to the legal provisions within the devolution settlements which govern matters relating to legislative competence. We would always need to consider the

appropriate forum to which to take our concerns, particularly where there is a dispute as to whose competence a piece of legislation is within.

Common Frameworks will play some part in elements of dispute resolution related to REUL, though the timescale available to undertake this work will massively impact the ability to engage fully in this process, along with the fact that not all areas of REUL are covered by a Common Framework.

The current sunsetting deadline means it is unrealistic that a suitable dispute resolution process could be created in time to service the process appropriately. This is the responsibility of the UK Government, not the Welsh Government.

Capacity and resource

- 15. The First Minister told the Scrutiny of the First Minister Committee on 9 December that, as the Welsh Government has no spare capacity, "diverted capacity" will be needed away from its legislative programme to work on the Bill. Given the First Minister's comments, when will decisions be taken about when and where resources will be diverted, and will you commit to updating the Senedd as soon as decisions are made?
- 16. You told us that the Welsh Government wants to deliver its legislative programme but there was uncertainty around the demands the Bill will place on resources. Are you coordinating Cabinet discussions regarding your concerns about delivery of the legislative programme?

Regarding Questions 15 and 16, for the reasons set out above, it is not possible to assess fully the scale of the impact on the legislative programme until we know the detail of the UK Government's plans for REUL as it applies in England, particularly the extent to which it intends to amend this body of law.

Discussions on this matter will continue between Ministers as the situation develops as will our liaison with the Senedd on the legislative programme.

Impact and role of the Senedd

- 17. You also said "I think one thing is clear: it makes the sort of detailed scrutiny and the timescale for that scrutiny incredibly difficult" and "we have to look at how that will work". You told us that there is "going to be a need for very close co-operation between the Government and the Senedd in terms of an understanding as to precisely what is required, what is happening and how we best manage that. It's not just an issue for the Welsh Government; obviously, it's an issue for the Senedd itself, in terms of how it scrutinises and assesses those steps as well" (RoP, 307).
 - a. How will the Welsh Government maximise the scrutiny opportunities afforded to the Senedd?
 - b. How will the Welsh Government involve the Senedd in determining what is required as a consequence of the Bill?

In general, it is premature to answer this question with complete precision as we are again seeking comprehensive information from the UK Government about its decisions.

I would expect the Senedd to have the opportunity, in the normal way, to scrutinise any proposals regarding REUL. We will engage with the Senedd on this.

The task of determining what is required is difficult to quantify, or to identify precisely. I would expect Ministers to keep the Senedd informed by way of Ministerial Statements once the task is clearer.

18. You did not confirm to us that you are liaising with the Llywydd and the Business Committee regarding the potential impact on the Senedd's timetable. Could you confirm that discussions are taking place? If not, is the Welsh Government waiting on clarity from the UK Government before doing so?

We will certainly be in contact with the Llywydd and Business Committee regarding the Senedd's timetable once we have sufficient information from the UK Government to be able to have meaningful discussions about the potential implications.

Regulatory landscape

19. Would the Bill introduce a regulatory ceiling?

The power within clause 15 of the Bill to revoke or replace includes a requirement that any changes to, or replacement for, a piece of REUL, cannot "increase the regulatory burden". However, the precise meaning of this in the context of the Bill is not clear, though the Bill appears to have been drafted so as to mean that what could be considered a regulatory burden can be interpreted very widely. Moreover, the UK Government has made no particular policy statement on the meaning of this provision.

However, the nature of the Bill, and potential UK Government changes to REUL, may arguably increase the regulatory burden for some businesses, at least in the short term, as they adjust to new standards, even if they are lower.

20. How could the Bill impact the Welsh Government's policy and ability to improve standards, where possible, post-Brexit?

The Bill fundamentally fails to appreciate how the principles of devolution need to be applied in the field of regulatory policy in the UK, now that it has left the EU. There are also concerns that the effects of the UK Internal Market Act will have further impacts should regulatory divergence occur (for example through the UK Government amending or repealing REUL for England). This could have significant implications for the ability to maintain and improve standards, in effect, in REUL in Wales.

21. The UK Government has stated that environmental protections will not be weakened and that the devolved nations can preserve legislation within

competence. Which environmental protections will the Welsh Government preserve?

The Welsh Government has no intention to weaken existing environmental protections, the majority of which are derived from REUL. We intend to consider all options and, as a minimum, will be working to seek to ensure that REUL on environmental protections is assimilated by the sunset deadline.

Stakeholders

- 22. You told us "There's going to have to be engagement with stakeholders because we're going to have to have that understanding of some of the steps that have been taken. I think the problem is, at this stage, it's not completely clear who we will be engaging with, to what extent, and within what framework." (RoP, 350)
 - a. Could you clarify whether the Welsh Government is engaging stakeholders on the Bill at this stage, or when it plans to if this is not vet the case?
 - b. You identified agriculture and environment as areas where there will be a "big focus" which you anticipate to be "very intense" (RoP, 323). Is the Welsh Government prioritising stakeholder engagement in these fields?
 - c. How will you engage stakeholders in order to determine what issues are important to them?

We have already made clear our general concerns about the Bill and opposition to it. The real engagement will need to be with stakeholders on a sectoral basis in light of the UK Government's decisions about changes to REUL that it intends to make.

The areas you refer to account for a significant amount of the REUL that is within devolved competence. Accordingly, we will expect to engage with stakeholders in those areas as fully as possible, once the UK Government's approach is clear.

Agriculture Bill

You told us that the Agriculture Bill "contains within it elements of retained EU law, and there may be issues that will arise during this process that need to be addressed; it's just not clear what they might be at this stage" (RoP, 335).

23. Why was it appropriate to use the Agriculture Bill as a vehicle to provide broad powers for the Welsh Ministers to amend retained EU law when the Welsh Government has undertaken no analysis of the implications of the REUL Bill in this policy area?

As indicated above, we are considering our response to the situation, in effect, imposed by the UK Government on reviewing REUL. In general our position is that retained EU law, like EU law before it, works well and, consequently, beyond gradually amending the law as appropriate over time as with any body of law, we had no

intention to repeal, revoke or amend REUL to an arbitrary deadline on ideological grounds.

Furthermore, there is currently no certainty as to what the final version of the REUL Bill will look like, whether it will actually proceed to Royal Assent, nor what will happen to each piece of REUL. As a result, the Agriculture (Wales) Bill is proceeding on the basis of what is currently known.

24. Is it the Welsh Government's intention to save the REUL on which the Agriculture Bill relies under the REUL Bill? What happens if the REUL on which it relies is revoked by the UK Government? Is the UK Government aware of the Welsh Government's need for the REUL to remain in place for the operation of the Agriculture Bill?

As currently drafted, the REUL Bill has powers which the Welsh Government could exercise to preserve REUL in areas of devolved competence. The Welsh Government is considering how it will respond to this Bill and is working with the UK Government to identify all devolved REUL, including those instruments made by the UK Government and Parliament.

25. When do you anticipate being in a position to understand the breadth and detail of any issues which need to be addressed during the passage of the REUL / Agriculture Bills?

We will continue to engage and, in parallel, are considering how to respond in the coming months as the new UK Government's position on the REUL Bill is understood.

26. Is it your intention to make amendments to the Agriculture Bill to address any such issues?

As above, we will continue to engage and are considering how to respond as the new UK Government's position on the REUL Bill is understood.

27. Does the Welsh Government intend to adopt this approach of taking broad executive powers to deal with the uncertainty of REUL rather than bring forward primary legislation when the picture is clearer

As above, we will continue to engage with the UK Government and are considering how to respond as its position is understood. In the meantime, there are no plans to change the executive powers in the Agriculture (Wales) Bill.

Agenda Item 5.3

CYPE(6)-05-23 - Paper to note 3

Y Pwyllgor Plant, Pobl Ifanc ac Addysg

_

Children, Young People and Education Committee

Gillian Baranski

Chief Inspector

Care Inspectorate Wales

30 January 2023

Services for care experienced children: exploring radical reform

Dear Gillian,

As you are aware, the Children, Young People and Education Committee is conducting an inquiry into services for care experienced children. The aim of our work is to identify the priority areas where policy change is needed to make the biggest difference to the lives of the children and young people who experience the care system in Wales, focusing on:

- Before care: Safely reducing the number of children in the care system
- In care: Quality services and support children in care
- After care: On-going support when young people leave care

We are currently taking evidence from a range of stakeholders to inform our work looking at what Welsh Government is doing to deliver its commitment in the Programme for Government to "explore radical reform of current services for children looked after and care leavers".

We have already met extensively with those with direct experience of the system: birth parents, children currently experiencing care and young people who have left the system.

We have been struck by the significant issues that have already been raised with us which are relevant to the remit of Care Inspectorate Wales. We have also considered with interest your latest **Annual Report 2021-22** and the evidence you have to a recent meeting of the Health and Social Care Committee, which, as you know, I attended on behalf of the Children, Young People and Education Committee.



Senedd Cymru

Bae Caerdydd, Caerdydd, CF99 1SN SeneddPlant@senedd.cymru senedd.cymru/SeneddPlant 0300 200 6565

Welsh Parliament

Cardiff Bay, Cardiff, CF99 1SN SeneddChildren@senedd.wales senedd.wales/SeneddChildren 0300 200 6565 We are therefore keen for the views of Care Inspectorate Wales to inform our forthcoming scrutiny with the All Wales Heads of Children's Services and the Deputy Minister. We would be very grateful if you could submit a response to the points raised in the annex to this letter no later than 24 February 2023.

I appreciate that this may be a challenging deadline. If you have any concerns please contact the Committee clerks (**SeneddChildren@Senedd.Wales**).

Thank you in advance for your support.

Yours sincerely,

Jayne Bryant MS

Chair

Croesewir gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg neu Saesneg.

We welcome correspondence in Welsh or English.

Annex

The Committee requests the following information setting out the views of Care Inspectorate Wales based on the latest all Wales information you have available using the evidence base from your inspection, thematic reports, and national reviews, including the 'National overview report in relation to care experienced children and young people in Wales' and the 'National review of care planning for children and young people subject to Public Law Outline pre-proceedings 2016'.

- Local Authority children's service and fostering services: The extent to which local authority children's services are currently able to deliver their legislative requirements, commenting specifically and separately on all three aspects of our inquiry: before care, in care and after care.
- Workforce: The robustness of the local authority children's services workforce. commenting specifically on your evidence about staff pressures, turnover, the latest position on the appropriateness of case loads commenting specifically and separately on all three aspects of our inquiry: before care, in care and after care.
- Placements: The quality, care, and availability of for children living in residential care homes and foster placements in Wales. Unregistered care homes for children in Wales, the extent to which they are used and the level of concern you have about their use.
- Advocacy Services: commenting specifically and separately on all three aspects of our inquiry: before care, in care and after care: including parental advocacy, edge of care advocacy and independent professional advocacy. Any comments you have about the availability of residential visiting advocacy.
- Concerns and enforcement: The latest information on the level and nature of concerns raised with Care Inspectorate Wales as relevant to all three aspects of our inquiry and any trends you wish to draw to our attention in this regard. Any enforcement activity that you feel is relevant to our enquiry.
- Corporate parenting: Your views on the extent of support from agencies other than those you inspect in terms of supporting care experienced children. For example, we note the comments in your Annual Report that CIW (Care Inspectorate Wales) 'identified there was insufficient mental health support for children' and that there is a 'misunderstanding and miscommunication about roles between Children and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS) and the local authority.'

We would also welcome any recommendations you would like to draw to our attention as relevant to our inquiry.



in Wales which has been drafted to inform the Cosmmittee's work.			

Pack Page 45

You may also be interested in this <u>Senedd Research Statistical Briefing</u> on Care Experienced Children

Agenda Item 5.4 CYPE(6)-05-23 - Paper to note 4

Y Pwyllgor Plant, Pobl Ifanc ac Addysg

_

Children, Young People and Education Committee

Sue Evans Chief Executive

30 January 2023

Services for care experienced children: exploring radical reform

Dear Sue,

As you are aware, the Children, Young People and Education Committee is conducting an inquiry into services for care experienced children. The aim of our work is to identify the priority areas where policy change is needed to make the biggest difference to the lives of the children and young people who experience the care system in Wales, focusing on:

- Before care: Safely reducing the number of children in the care system
- In care: Quality services and support children in care
- After care: On-going support when young people leave care

We are currently taking evidence from a range of stakeholders to inform our work looking at what Welsh Government is doing to deliver its commitment in the Programme for Government to "explore radical reform of current services for children looked after and care leavers".

We have already met extensively with those with direct experience of the system: birth parents, children currently experiencing care and young people who have left the system.

We note the unique position of Social Care Wales as the regulator with the responsibility for the workforce development of the social care sector. We have been struck by some significant issues that have already been raised with us about the workforce and would welcome your response to the points raised in the annex to this letter.

We are therefore keen for the views of Social Care Wales to inform our forthcoming scrutiny with the All Wales Heads of Children's Services and the Deputy Minister. We would be very grateful if you



Senedd Cymru

Bae Caerdydd, Caerdydd, CF99 ISN SeneddPlant@senedd.cymru senedd.cymru/SeneddPlant 0300 200 6565

Welsh Parliament

Cardiff Bay, Cardiff, CF99 ISN SeneddChildren@senedd.wales senedd.wales/SeneddChildren 0300 200 6565 could submit a response to the points raised in the annex to this letter no later than 24 February 2023.

I appreciate that this may be a challenging deadline. If you have any concerns please contact the Committee clerks (**SeneddChildren@Senedd.Wales**).

Thank you in advance for your support.

Yours sincerely,

Jayne Bryant MS

Chair

Croesewir gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg neu Saesneg.

We welcome correspondence in Welsh or English.

Annex

The Committee requests the following information setting out the views of Social Care Wales based on the latest all Wales information you have available.

- Workforce pressures: The extent of staff pressure and workloads in local authority children's services and their impacting on the three aspects of our inquiry.
- Continuity of case worker and staff turnover: The impact of changing case workers on the quality of assessments and care.
- Vacancy rates: The current vacancy rates and their impact on the three aspects of our inquiry.
- Social Work agency staff: The extent of the use of agency staff for children's social care and its impact.
- Residential care workforce: The stability of the workforce.
- Initial training and continuous professional development as relevant to all three aspects of our inquiry.

We would also welcome any recommendations you would like to draw to our attention as relevant to our inquiry.

You may also be interested in this <u>Senedd Research Statistical Briefing</u> on Care Experienced Children in Wales which has been drafted to inform the Committee's work. It uses some information from Social Care Wales on pages 22-24.